UNIVERSITYOF BIRMINGHAM

University of Birmingham Research at Birmingham

Violence for a good cause? The role of violent tactics in West German solidarity campaigns for better working and living conditions in the Global South in the 1980s

Karcher, Katharina

DOI:

10.1017/S0960777319000237

License:

None: All rights reserved

Document Version Peer reviewed version

Citation for published version (Harvard): Karcher, K 2019, 'Violence for a good cause? The role of violent tactics in West German solidarity campaigns for better working and living conditions in the Global South in the 1980s', Contemporary European History, vol. 28, no. 4, pp. 566-580. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0960777319000237

Link to publication on Research at Birmingham portal

Publisher Rights Statement:

This article has been published in a revised form in Contemporary European History https://doi.org/10.1017/S0960777319000237. This version is free to view and download for private research and study only. Not for re-distribution or re-use. © copyright holder.

General rights

Unless a licence is specified above, all rights (including copyright and moral rights) in this document are retained by the authors and/or the copyright holders. The express permission of the copyright holder must be obtained for any use of this material other than for purposes

- •Users may freely distribute the URL that is used to identify this publication.
- •Users may download and/or print one copy of the publication from the University of Birmingham research portal for the purpose of private study or non-commercial research.
- •User may use extracts from the document in line with the concept of 'fair dealing' under the Copyright, Designs and Patents Act 1988 (?)
 •Users may not further distribute the material nor use it for the purposes of commercial gain.

Where a licence is displayed above, please note the terms and conditions of the licence govern your use of this document.

When citing, please reference the published version.

While the University of Birmingham exercises care and attention in making items available there are rare occasions when an item has been uploaded in error or has been deemed to be commercially or otherwise sensitive.

If you believe that this is the case for this document, please contact UBIRA@lists.bham.ac.uk providing details and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate.

Download date: 02. May. 2024

While social movement research has taken a strong interest in disruptive and violent protest tactics, they have so far played a marginal role in the growing body of literature on the fair trade movement. This article takes up Frank Trentmann's suggestion of 'widening the historical frame' in which we analyse the fair trade movement. As Trentmann's thought-provoking analysis of moral food economies in the modern world has shown, ethical consumerism was not only used to improve the working and living conditions of plantation workers and other producers in the Global South but also to promote empire goods in interwar-Britain. This article uses a similarly broad approach to analyse the role of violence in solidarity movements with producers in the Global South. More specifically, it explores the entangled history of violent and peaceful tactics in two transnational solidarity campaigns in West Germany the 1980s.

Although there have always been debates about the ways in which business can or should contribute to the rest of society, these discussions have reached a new level of intensity in response to the rapid economic globalization in the 1980s. According to Michael Blowfield and Alan Murrey, this period saw the rise of corporate responsibility as a means for addressing the 'unprecedented private sector wealth, power, and impact' on a global scale.³ There are many different definitions of corporate responsibility, but most emphasise that companies need to take responsibility for their social and

environmental impact even if they are not legally obliged to do so. Media reports and first-hand testimonies about the abuse of workers in global supply chains in the 1970s and 1980s sparked protest movements in Western Europe that sought to improve the living and working conditions of producers in the Global South. While the strategies employed by these movements included initiatives to help marginalised small producers in the Global South by selling their produce in fair trade shops in Europe, there were also radical and violent protest activities that is rarely mentioned in the literature on consumer activism.

A growing body of research at the nexus of organizational theory and social movement studies examines how protest movements have tried to challenge companies and their trade practices, and how organizations have responded to this challenge. While the use of corporate boycotts and other extrainstitutional tactics in campaigns for social justice and better working conditions have been studied in a range of political contexts, the role of violent tactics in such campaigns and the ways in which the targeted companies have responded to violent protest have so far attracted relatively little attention. Based on two case studies, this article explores the following questions: (1) how are violent protest tactics discussed in transnational solidarity campaigns for workers in the Global South? (2) Can they contribute towards achieving the objectives of such campaigns? Although the two campaigns

cannot provide clear-cut answers to these questions, they can offer critical insights into the economic and political impact of violent protest.

The two protest movements discussed in this article are the German anti-Apartheid campaign, which was part of a worldwide protest movement against the South African Apartheid regime, and a solidarity campaign with South Korean women workers, who were producing clothes for the German clothing chain Adler. Both campaigns took place in the 1980s and had the aim to challenge corporate practices and to improve the working and living conditions of producers in the Global South. While this aim was shared by activists in the growing fair trade movement, the two protest movements discussed here focused on products that were not available in the 200 fair trade shops ('Eine Welt Läden) in West Germany (e.g. oranges, everyday clothing, and cars).8 Both campaigns mobilised a range of groups including Christian organizations, trade unions, feminists, Third World activists⁹, and radical leftist groups. Lastly, and perhaps most importantly, the protest tactics employed in both campaigns ranged from posters, flyers and other public appeals, boycott and demonstrations to bombings and other attacks against the property of the alleged profiteers of the exploitation of workers in the Global South.

It is important to highlight that there was no consensus on the use of violent protest tactics in either of the two campaigns. In both cases, bombings, arson attacks and other acts of property damage were carried out by relatively small groups of people who did not seek the approval of other activists, and they were met with strong opposition in parts of the solidarity campaigns.

Although 'there has been considerable disagreement over whether disruptive or violent movements are more successful than those that are less contentious', recent research in organizational theory suggests that companies feel compelled to respond to protest movements if they consider campaigns to pose a substantial threat to their reputation and/or business interests. 10 According to Joseph Luders, firms weigh the effects of accepting or resisting change demanded by protesters based on an assessment of disruption and concession costs. In this context, disruption costs refer to the losses 'resulting directly and indirectly from movement actions', e.g. as the result of demonstrations, boycotts, and negative publicity, while concession costs occur because of measures to meet the protest movements. 11 Luders' demands of opportunity structure suggests that companies are likely to accept change if they consider the disruption costs high and the concession costs low, but it is considerably less likely that they respond in this way if the concession costs seem high. If confronted with high concession costs, firms tend to respond with minor concessions and/or protracted negotiations (if the disruption costs are high), or 'offer durable opposition' to the

protest movements (if the disruption costs are low). 12 This article will use Luders' model to analyse the ways in which companies have responded to violent protest. Having invested large sums of money in lucrative production sites in South Africa and South Korea, the German companies targeted by the two protest movements faced high concession costs and were reluctant to concede to movement demands. As the article shows, their responses to the two campaigns depended not only on the protest tactics employed but also on media coverage and the broader political context.

A transnational campaign against trade with the South African Apartheid regime

As a heavily export-oriented economy, the South African Apartheid regime had a keen interest in trade relations with the FRG and other countries in the Global North. As early as 1959, the prominent South African teacher, spokesperson of the 'African National Congress' (ANC), anti-Apartheid activist, and future Nobel Prize winner Albert Lutuli called for a worldwide boycott of South African goods. In the same year, activists in Britain responded to this call with the formation of the 'Boycott Movement', which was renamed 'Anti-Apartheid Movement' [AAM] one year later. 13 Calls for a cultural boycott of South Africa can be traced back even further in history. In 1956, Equity, the trade union for creative practitioners called for a boycott of all South African theatres that were adhering to

the government's racial segregation policy.¹⁴ Soon, many musicians and writers in Britain joined the cultural boycott, and prominent musicians like the Beatles or the Rolling Stones refused to perform in South Africa.¹⁵ Although the public interest in the situation in South Africa waned in the UK in the course of the 1960s, South-African activist Peter Hain's successful 'Stop the Seventy Tour' campaign against a South African cricket tour brought it back into the spotlight.¹⁶ The AAM was never able to persuade governments to demand mandatory economic sanctions, but there can be no doubt that the boycotts helped to keep the Apartheid issue on the political agenda in Britain and many other countries.¹⁷

Like in Britain, where 'opposing apartheid meant very different things for different people and served very different purposes', the West German anti-Apartheid movement was extremely diverse and involved Church groups, humanitarian organizations, and anti-imperialist groups. 18 Among the first to mobilise against the Apartheid regime were Black South African students in West Germany and Protestant ministers and other Church members from Germany, who had first-hand experience of the situation in South Africa. Quinn Slobodian has traced expressions of solidarity with activists from the Global South in the German student movement back to the early 1960s. 19 In 1963, the South African academic and anti-Apartheid activist Neville Alexander was arrested after

returning from a research stay in West Germany. In response to his arrest, exiled South African students and German activists raised 40,000 Deutschmark (DM) for his legal defence and call for an end of political ties and business relations with the Apartheid regime.²⁰ In 1964, Latin American, Haitian, and Ethiopian students in West Germany set up an 'international working group' with German student activists in which they discussed anti-colonial struggles and revolutionary theories from the Global South.²¹

Despite this and other campaigns in the 1960s, South African exiles found that most West German University students had little or no knowledge of the political situation in South Africa and many other countries in the Global South. When the artist Gavin Janties came to Hamburg on a German scholarship in 1970, he found his fellow students 'pretty dull'. In an interview from 2016, Jantjes recalled that the young people he met 'didn't know anything about the world. This was a time political protest against the Vietnam War and I mentioned South Africa and Apartheid they didn't even know where South Africa was'. 22 While Jantjes's fellow students tried to enthuse him for the work of Karl Marx, Herbert Marcuse and other revolutionary thinkers, he used his art to raise awareness for the situation of Black and Coloured South Africans and tried to mobilise fellow students and other people in West Germany against the Apartheid regime.

When collecting material for his screenprint series *South African Colouring Book* in the early 1970s, Jantjes established contact with ANC members in East Berlin and promised them to do what he could to support their struggle.²³ Unlike in the German Democratic Republic, the ANC was a banned organization in West Germany, and the activities of Jantjes and other South African exiles with links to the ANC were monitored closely by German and South African security services. Nevertheless, Jantjes joined forces with other dissidents and looked at the possibility of starting a West German anti-Apartheid group. Soon after being granted political asylum in West Germany in 1973, he joined the 'Anti Apartheid Bewegung' [Anti-Apartheid Movement, short AAB] Germany.

Founded in April 1974 by the progressive Christian group 'Mainzer Arbeitskreis Südliches Afrika' [Mainz working group Southern Africa] and representatives from a range of organizations, including the ANC and anti-Apartheid groups in the UK and in the Netherlands, the AAB had one single objective: to end of all forms of collaboration between the Federal Republic of Germany and the racist regime in South Africa.²⁴ The AAB was campaigning for the release of political prisoners and called for an immediate end to South African state visits to Germany, as well as military cooperation, and other forms of collaboration with the Apartheid regime. The

group's activities ranged from petitions, public letters and lawsuits against alleged profiteers from trade with the Apartheid regime to creative protest actions and boycott campaigns. Whilst working with the ANC and other militant groups in Southern Africa, the AAB limited itself to peaceful and constitutional means of protest. The members of the organization were divided on the question of how the AAB should relate to armed liberation struggles in Southern Africa. In the mid-1970s, Jantjes, the only Black South African board member of the AAB, urged the organization to show solidarity with armed ANC rebels. Other members, however, rejected this stance as 'anti-imperialist dogma'. The use of violence by South African anti-Apartheid activists continued to be a matter of controversy into the 1980s.

The first major boycott campaign against South African produce in West Germany was inspired by a successful example from the Netherlands. In 1972 and 1973 respectively, a group of Dutch anti-Apartheid activists had organized an educational campaign about and large-scale boycott against South African Outspan oranges. In 1972, the group released a booklet with the title 'Outspan: Bouwstenen voor apartheid' (Outspan: Building Bricks for Apartheid). As former group member Essau du Plessis²⁶ explains, the title referred to the South African Prime Minister Balthazar Johannes Vorster's

statement 'Every time a South African product is bought, it is another brick in the wall of our continued existence.' ²⁷

In the early 1970s, South African authorities had initiated a carefully planned promotion campaign to boost sales of South African citrus fruit in Western Europe: they sent a group of white South African 'Outspan Girls' on a tour through European supermarkets to attract new customers in this key market area. In the Netherlands, an ethnically diverse group of activists who called themselves 'Inspan Girls' (Harness Girls) followed the Outspan Girls on their tour through supermarkets and sales fairs. Together with other opponents of Apartheid, the Inspan Girls tried to educate consumers about the political situation in South Africa and promoted a boycott Outspan oranges and other South African produce.

At its peak, the Dutch 'Boycott Outspan Action' (BOA) was supported by hundreds of anti-Apartheid and Third World groups, radical Churches and political organizations in the Netherlands, as well as by a number of journalists, artists and other public figures. To expand its reach beyond politically involved student circles, BOA activists disseminated information material through the growing network of 'Third World Shops'. According to du Plessis, Third World Shops worked closely with local anti-Apartheid groups. The fact that some shops sold fairly traded coffee from Guatemala and supported a boycott of South African produce shows that Dutch

activists drew on a wide range of tactics to campaign for greater equity in international trade.

The first coordinated protests by anti-Apartheid activists in West Germany took place in autumn 1974. Like their Dutch colleagues, members of the AAB responded to the Outspan Girls tour in their country with a series of protests, which evolved into a broader boycott movement against all fruit and vegetables from South Africa. After a long discussion, the AAB decided to use a controversial BOA poster, which had led to a legal dispute in the Netherlands (see image 1). The image of a white hand squeezing the head of a Black South African boy like an orange implies a clear distinction between white perpetrators of violence and Black victims. The armed struggle of the ANC and the 'Pan Africanist Congress' (PAC) did not fit into this picture and was not mentioned.

[PLACE IMAGE 1 HERE]

Image 1: 'Don't eat Outspan Oranges/Don't squeeze South-Africans' (PA2.132). Source: archiv für alternatives schrifttum (afas).

With the 'Evangelische Frauenarbeit in Deutschland' [Protestant Women's Work in Germany], the AAB managed to win an important ally in 1977. Soon there were groups across the country who handed out flyers, put up information stalls, provided information about alternative consumer choices and wrote letters and petitions. The protest activities organised by

the members of Protestant Women's Work, which met with considerable resistance in Christian circles, are now considered the most successful anti-Apartheid campaign in West Germany.³⁰ Although it did not stop German supermarkets from importing fruit and other products from South Africa, the fact that South African companies responded to these activities with labelling systems that obfuscated the origin of their produce was interpreted as an indicator of the success of the campaign.³¹

The actual magnitude of the economic threat that the boycott campaign posed to South African companies and their West German trading partners is difficult to assess. After a decline in the early 1980s, citrus fruit exports from South Africa 'grew impressively by 5,3 per cent per annum' in the second half of the decade,³² and West Germany was one of the biggest importers of South African citrus fruit.³³ Rather than making the substantial concessions that activists in South Africa and West Germany demanded, South African companies responded with creative measures designed to hide the origin of their agricultural produce. Asparagus from South Africa was rebranded as 'Bethlehem Export', and South African orange jam was vaguely labelled 'foreign produce'. 34 According to Luders, the targeted companies can be classified as 'vacillators'. 'Without the choice of low-cost compromise, but desiring a means to end disruptions', vacillators 'lack an

optimal response'.³⁵ As a result, companies waver between repression and nominal confessions, engage in dilatory tactics, or try to outmanoeuver their opponents and other stake holders. By obfuscating the origin of produce that were the subject of boycotts, South African agricultural producers and their German trading partners pursued the latter strategy.

In the light of these developments, some protesters promoted a more confrontational approach. On 31 October 1987, members armed leftist network 'Revolutionäre Zellen' (Revolutionary Cells, RC)36 carried out an arson attack against a branch of the German food store chain REWE in Wesel, which destroyed seven road trains causing substantial property damage. According to the RC, the fruit and vegetables from South Africa sold at REWE and other supermarkets were the products of capitalist, racist and sexist oppression in the South African Apartheid regime.³⁷ The group claimed that 'halfhearted sanctions' and 'powerfully eloquent speeches' were not enough to challenge the Apartheid regime and called for more solidarity with the armed struggles against racist oppression in Southern Africa.³⁸ The attack against REWE received surprisingly little media attention. One of the few articles where it is mentioned argued 'this attack by fanatics' had done more harm than good to the anti-Apartheid movement.³⁹

Radical and violent protest against trading relations with the South African Apartheid movement was not limited to boycott campaigns against Outspan oranges and other agricultural products. In 1985 and 1986, the Dutch group 'Revolutionary Antiracist Action (RaRa) carried out a series of arson attacks against stores of the chain Makro and Shell petrol stations.⁴⁰ RaRa accused both companies of trading with the Apartheid regime and of benefiting from slave labour in South Africa.⁴¹ The following years saw repeated attacks against Shell petrol stations by militant anti-Apartheid groups in the Netherlands, Scandinavia, and West Germany. 42 Soon after the first RaRa attack against a Makro store in September 1985, members of the RC carried out a series of similar attacks in the FRG. During the night of 13/14 October 1985, the group tried to blow up a power transmission tower at the industrial plant Zahnradfabrik Friedrichshafen AG and planted a bomb at Daimler Benz factory in Schwäbisch-Gmünd. The RC claimed that the two companies were selling utility vehicles to the South African military and benefited from the exploitation of Black South African workers in a production site in Pretoria. In their claim of responsibility, the group declared that the support of 'British, American and West German imperialists' were responsible for 'the crimes of the Pretorian racists'. 43 Although the international protest campaign against Shell was discussed at a AAB members' meeting in November 1987, the minutes suggest that the RC attacks were not mentioned at this

gathering, and there was no public debate on the use of violent tactics in the West German anti-Apartheid movement.⁴⁴

Although Daimler Benz was not the only German car manufacturer with a large production site in South Africa, it became a key target for the West German anti-Apartheid movement in the mid-1980s. At that point many foreign companies had left South Africa due to the growing international pressure, but Daimler Benz was expanding its business operations. Since the car make was extremely popular among wealthy white South Africans, and the company supplied the South African police and military forces with vehicles, activists in West Germany argued that the iconic Mercedes star had become 'a symbol of oppression' (see Image 2).

[PLACE IMAGE 2 HERE]

Image 2: 'There are signs that become symbols. In South Africa: for oppression' (PA2.40). Source: archiv für alternatives schrifttum (afas).

Less than two months after the attack against the Daimler Benz factory in Schwäbisch-Gmünd the RC struck again. This time, the group attacked the companies Mercedes Lueg in Bochum-Wattenscheidt and Brüggemann und Brandt in Wengern, because anti-Apartheid activists had revealed that both sold military equipment to the South African Army. While the members of the RC acknowledged that Church groups had been

successful in making racism in South Africa a political issue, the group criticised that their actions lacked a radical perspective. In their view, expressions of solidarity had to go beyond kind words and calls for higher moral standards in trade relations between South Africa and West Germany. The RC dismissed calls for 'fair trading policies', and claimed that it was necessary to attack 'imperialist structures of oppression' in South Africa and in West Germany. In January 1986, the group carried out another attack against Daimler Benz, this time against a branch in Wuppertal, and repeated its criticism of the company's investment in and trade with South Africa.

In the same year, the production sites of Mercedes Benz South Africa were affected by mass strikes. In the period from January to August 1986 alone, the Mercedes car factory in East London lost fifty-three work days due to industrial action. A strike for a higher minimum hourly rate in 1987, to which Daimler Benz had responded with mass dismissals and other repressive measures, resulted in 270 Million DM loss for the company and was described as the most expensive strike in the South African history.

Due to the combined effect of physical attacks against company branches in Germany, the mass strikes at South African production sites, the growing reputational threat, and a recession in the mid-1980s, Daimler Benz, Siemens and other German companies with trading links to the Apartheid regime

were under intense pressure. However, rather than making the costly concessions that activists demanded from them, the targeted companies responded to this pressure with 'prosocial claims'. Mary-Hunter Mc Donnell and Brayden King define prosocial claims as 'public claims of corporate social actions' that 'extend beyond the mere transactional interests of the firm to provide social benefits to a firm's constituents or to address general social problems'. 50 In a joint declaration, leading German companies with business links with South Africa emphasised that they were playing an important role in the 'peaceful struggle' against the Apartheid regime by investing in the future of South Africa and by helping to improve the working and living conditions of the Black population.⁵¹ Daimler Benz was particularly keen to stress its commitment to peaceful political change in South Africa. A number of public statements from the late 1980s emphasise the company's commitment to racial equality and its exemplary and successful effort to train and support Black employees.⁵² Up until now, the Mercedes-Benz South Africa group prides itself on being a 'responsible corporate citizen of the South African automotive industry'. 53 Although the violent anti-Apartheid protest in West Germany caused substantial property damage, it received so little media attention that the targeted companies did not feel compelled to comment on the attacks in public and tried to neutralize the reputational threat with prosocial claims. As the case of the German clothing chain Adler shows, this is not an option for companies if radical and violent protest activities receive a great deal of media attention.

A feminist solidarity campaign for women workers in South Korea

On 4 May 1986, the Korean Women's Group in West Berlin received a letter that caused great concern among its members. It included a report in which trade unionists described the poor working conditions in the garment factory Flair Fashion, in Iri, South Korea (a Free Trade Zone 250 km from Seoul).⁵⁴ The factory produced clothes that the German company Adler sold at cheap prices to customers in West Germany and other European countries. Founded in 1959, Adler had initially produced its entire stock in Germany, but then outsourced a growing part of its production to Asia. In 1978, Adler opened a garment factory in Iri to benefit from the relatively low labour costs and the financial benefits of the South Korean Free Trade Zone. By 1986, 60 to 80 per cent of the clothes that Adler sold in its European stores were 'made in Korea'. 55 Adler defended its substantial investment in South Korea with prosocial claims. According to the German management, Flair Fashion was a 'model factory'. ⁵⁶ They claimed that wages were 10 to 15 per cent higher than in Japanese and American- owned factories in the Free Trade Zone and that Flair Fashion provided free accommodation to 300 employees, plus a tennis court and a range of other facilities.⁵⁷ Trade unionists, however, criticised the working conditions at Flair Fashion as 'inhumane'.

In their letter to the Korean Women's Group in Berlin, workers reported that they were expected to do at least one hour of overtime per day whilst receiving salaries below the minimum wage. The management constantly monitored the employees and punished them for mistakes. According to the authors of the letter, many workers could meet the required output only by foregoing breaks and exhausting themselves beyond their limits. They added that the German management at Flair Fashion treated the Korean workers with disrespect. 59

The authors of the letter were particularly concerned about the situation of female employees at Flair Fashion. Since the 1960s, women's involvement in the South Korean labour market had grown constantly. By the late 1980s, it had come close to 50 per cent.⁶⁰ For the most part, women worked as unskilled labourers in low paid occupations. In 1987, 'the majority of women workers (56.1 per cent) were employed in only three out of 27 manufacturing industries [wearing apparel, textiles and electronics], all key export industries'.⁶¹ Women constituted more than 70 per cent of the workers at South Korean clothing manufacturers.⁶² At Flair Fashion, the ratio of female employees was even higher than in other garment factories in South Korea. For the most part, female employees were unskilled workers of 17 to 25 years of age. As in other

garment factories, women's wages at Flair Fashion were considerably lower than those of their male colleagues. On average, female workers earned 40 to 50 per cent less than men in the same positions. And, unlike male employees, not all women workers were insured against industrial accidents: female employees could claim compensation from the Korean insurance system only if they were under twenty-five. At this age, they were expected to leave the workforce to dedicate themselves fully to marriage and motherhood. 64

According to Jai Sin Pak, a member of the Korean Women's Group in Berlin, Confucian gender norms imposed a strongly subordinate position on women in Korea under which girls and unmarried women were under the authority of male relatives, while married women must submit to their husbands. 65 The increasing participation of women in the Korean labour market did not, at least initially, challenge traditional gender norms. In fact, Adler and other foreign investors benefited from the low wages and docile demeanour of female workers. Fürchtegott Adler, the head of Flair Fashion, openly admitted this fact in an internal publication in 1984: 'The rapid rise of the ADLER company', declared Adler, 'was possible only because of the black-haired, almond-eyed Korean women'. He added that, to his regret, he lost most of his employees at the age of twentyfive, because the Flair Fashion 'girls' wanted to 'spoil their men and dedicate themselves fully to family and household'. 66

Compounding the discrimination experienced by female employees at Flair Fashion as women in the South Korean labour market, trade unionists claimed that sexual assault by the management was commonplace at the factory. The letter-writers did not refer to concrete cases, but they left no doubt that a sexual relationship with a German manager was the only way for women to be promoted to overseer or shift leader.⁶⁷ The workers saw no way to solve their problems internally, as the German management prohibited general assemblies and refused to discuss employment issues with democratically elected trade union activists. In view of these circumstances, a group of unionists decided to go public. In their letter to the Korean Women's Group in West Berlin, the women described the problems at Flair Fashion and appealed for 'sisterly help' from Germany.⁶⁸

The plea for help from South Korea sparked a thriving solidarity campaign in West Germany that involved groups across the political spectrum. The Korean Women's Group in Berlin and 'Terre des Femmes' (TdF)⁶⁹ activists were the first to respond, with a public relations campaign that mobilised a range of other groups including feminist groups, Christian organizations, radical leftist groups, trade unions and Third World activists. According to the union activist Esther Dischereit, the motives and political backgrounds of the actors involved varied considerably, but the decentralised and non-

hierarchical nature of the campaign allowed all groups to express solidarity with the Korean workers in their own ways.⁷⁰ While TdF activists sought dialogue with the Adler management and tried to gather and publicise information about the situation on the ground, other groups staged sit-in blockades and other protests at local Adler branches. With a few exceptions, the groups involved drew on explicitly non-violent means to campaign for better working conditions at Flair Fashion.

On 21 June, members of the militant feminist group 'Red Zora⁷¹ planted a bomb at the Adler headquarters in Haibach, which failed to explode. In the claim of responsibility, the group declared that it had carried out the attack to support the South Korean Adler employees in their struggle for better working conditions. The group acknowledged that Adler's favourable prices allowed even people on benefits to feel part of consumer society, but the warned that consumption and other privileges 'are based on the exploitation, and destruction of the people in the Third World'. The failed bombing marked the beginning of a series of attacks against Adler premises in Germany. In August, the RZ claimed responsibility for nine arson attacks against Adler stores in the North-west of the country (making ten attacks in total). According to one former member, the Red Zora understood the attacks against Adler as a form of 'armed propaganda' [bewaffnete Propaganda] for the cause of the South Korean workers, acts with which the group wanted to spark a discussion in Germany and to intensify the dialogue between women in Germany and in South Korea.⁷² The fires and the sprinkler systems that they activated caused substantial property damage. According to Adler management, the loss to the company amounted to 30-35 million DM.⁷³ In September 1987, the 'Amazons', a militant feminist group from West Berlin carried out an eleventh attack against Adler. The leftist newspaper *die tageszeitung* reported that, a few weeks later, a twelfth attack was thwarted by pure chance.⁷⁴

Prior to the series of attacks against its premises, Adler had responded to the protest movement in a very similar manner to Daimler Benz and other vacillators discussed in the first case study: with a mix of prosocial claims, protracted negotiations, repression, and minor concessions. The attacks against Adler premises in West Germany, however, had caused substantial economic damage and were attracting so much media attention that it was difficult for the company to ignore them. Against this background, the Adler management made a surprising turnaround. A representative of the company declared that Adler had decided to accept the wage increase, to reemploy the dismissed union activists and to meet other demands of their South Korean employees in order to prevent further attacks.⁷⁵ This unexpected decision provoked a range of responses in the solidarity campaign, from celebratory enthusiasm to grave

concern. TdF welcomed the concessions from Adler, but at the same time published an open letter criticising the company for making the right decision for the wrong reasons.⁷⁶

An article by feminist activist and scholar Christa Wichterich argued that the militant protest against Adler imperilled the success of the broader solidarity campaign. While endorsing tactical diversity, she criticized 'voluntaristic actions that jeopardize other forms of resistance'. According to her, notwithstanding the apparent victory, the arson attacks by the Red Zora and the Amazons posed a risk to the broader aims of the solidarity campaign. 'This firework', claimed Wichterich, 'was a disservice to the attempt to use a single protest campaign to create a triangle of solidarity between workers in the Third World and consumers and workers here.'78 Other activists criticised this position as 'naïve' and divisive. A feminist group from Reutlingen argued that the Red Zora had made an important contribution to the campaign's overall success. In their view, the arson attacks had caused significant economic harm to Adler and thereby helped to increase the pressure on the company. The group claimed: 'Radical resistance on all levels is necessary if we want to put our ideas of a non-hierarchical, non-sexist, non-racist society into practice.'⁷⁹ Other activists shared the enthusiasm about Adler's climb-down and congratulated the 'Red Zora and her sisters' for 'the brilliant action'.80

Less than a year after improving the working conditions of its South Korean employees, German newspapers reported that Adler was planning to relocate its production to other low-wage countries.⁸¹ There were also reports that Adler tried to prevent industrial disputes at a production site in Sri Lanka by hiring security staff who could handle guns.⁸² The company did not comment on these reports. According to Luders, Adler can be classified as a 'mobile vacillator', that is a company that can 'pursue exit as an option by relocating their business operations'. 83 Given the public interest in the situation of the Flair Fashion workers, it is remarkable that Adler managed to relocate its business operations without attracting major media attention. Although the working conditions in the Adler factory in Sri Lanka might have been as poor as in the production site in South Korea, there were no further major protests against Adler. As a result, the company was able to continue its rapid expansion course in Western Europe by selling clothes that were produced in the Global South - even if they were no longer made in Korea.⁸⁴

Against this background, it is interesting that in 2010 Adler became the first retail store in Germany to sell fair trade clothes on a continuous basis. Adler now releases an annual sustainability report in which it presents itself as a champion of the interests of suppliers, consumers and other stakeholders. Similar to Daimler Benz, Adler emphasises its continuous

commitment to humane working conditions and community engagement in the Global South. Adler's social engagement activities focus on 'Bangladesh and India, where it produces the majority of its merchandise', and include the support of a Catholic school in Dhaka, Bangladesh, and of the development organization Meena. ⁸⁶ Like Mercedes Benz South Africa, Adler presents corporate social responsibility as a red thread running through its corporate history, omitting information regarding industrial disputes at production sites, transnational protest movements, and violent attacks against company premises.

Conclusions

In the 1980s, the fair trade movement in West Germany gathered momentum and offered consumers the possibility to buy ethically produced and traded produce like coffee, chocolate, tea, and spices. However, in this period ethical consumerism was only one of many strategies to fight for better working and living conditions for workers in the Global South. Taking up Frank Trentmann's suggestion of widening the historical frame in which we analyse the fair trade movement, this article has examined the role of violent tactics in two transnational solidarity campaigns in the 1980s: a campaign for women workers in a South Korean garment factory and the German anti-Apartheid movement. Both campaigns were characterised by a complex interplay of peaceful and militant tactics ranging from information stalls and boycott calls to

arson attacks. Previous research suggests that the ways in which companies respond to protest movements 'depends to a large degree on the extent to which activists are able to mobilize the media'. ⁸⁷ While Bradley King has shown that boycotts are more likely to exert influence when they attract a great deal of media attention, ⁸⁸ the role of violent protest in this context has to date had little investigation.

As the case of the protest campaign against the German clothing chain Adler illustrates, the use of violent tactics can increase the economic pressure on a company and has the potential to attract considerable media attention. However, it also demonstrates that it can give targeted companies the option to present concessions as a response to the threat of violence rather than as necessary adjustments of their corporate practice. For this and other reasons, the arson attacks by the militant feminist group Red Zora met with strong criticism among activists in the solidarity campaign even though it is likely that they have contributed to achieving the campaign's aims. The fact that there was open support for the attacks against Adler in some parts of the movement shows that there was no consensus when it comes to the question of legitimate and necessary protest tactics in the struggle for better working and living conditions in the Global South.

Although violent protest in the West German anti-Apartheid movement involved similar tactics (arson attacks, bombings,

and other attacks against property) as in the campaign against Adler, it had a different impact. The series of attacks against REWE, Daimler Benz and other German companies with trading links with South Africa by the militant leftist network Revolutionary Cells received hardly any media attention, and there were no public comments on the attacks by members of the German anti-Apartheid movement or representatives of the targeted companies. Since the AAB's formation in 1974, there had been different opinions on the use of violent protest tactics in the anti-Apartheid struggle in South Africa. Even though some AAB members were working closely with members of the ANC and other organizations who supported an armed struggle against the Apartheid regime, the AAB campaigns reinforced a clear, dichotomous distinction between white perpetrators and black victims.

Daimler Benz chose not to comment on the attacks against its premises, even though they have probably caused substantial economic damage. Unlike Adler, Daimler was no mobile vacillator. In 1985, Daimler-Benz AG had acquired 50.1 per cent of the shares in United Car and Diesel Distributors in South Africa and had changed the company's name to Mercedes Benz of South Africa.⁸⁹ A relocation of its business operations shortly after this acquisition would have involved major economic losses and could have resulted in severe reputational damage for the company. To avoid this scenario,

Daimler Benz responded with a mix of repressive measures, minor concessions, and prosocial claims.

The attacks against its premises in Germany did not change the fact that Siemens was able to portray itself as a force for good in South Africa in the public. The company benefitted not only from the lack of media interest in militant protest against its corporate practices but also from the anti-communist and business-friendly attitude of political leaders in West Germany. The coalition government led by the conservative Chancellor Helmut Kohl did not want to threaten the business links with South Africa and promoted a 'critical dialogue' with the Apartheid regime. 90 While some diplomats and politicians made careful attempts to create a dialogue with union representatives, civic organizations, and civil rights groups in South Africa, others regarded the ANC as a socialist threat to the political stability in South Africa. The Minister President of Bavaria Franz Josef Strauss openly supported the Apartheid regime and dismissed its opponents as a bunch of 'bomb planters and terrorists'. 91 Against this background, it is hardly surprising that the AAB failed to achieve its aim to end of all forms of collaboration between Germany and the racist regime in South Africa. Although more research on the role and impact of violent protest in solidarity campaigns with workers in the Global South is needed, the case studies discussed in this article suggest that the use of violent protest tactics can contribute

towards achieving the aims of such campaigns if, and only if, it attracts considerable media attention, the cumulative disruption costs clearly exceed the concession costs, and the targeted companies face significant social and political pressure.

Facult Taracture of (Defense ((Feb.)

1

¹ Frank Trentmann, 'Before "Fair Trade": Empire, Free Trade, and the Moral Economies of Food in the Modern World', *Environment and Planning D: Society and Space*, 25, 6 (2007): 1079-102, 1080.

² Trentmann, 'Before "Fair Trade"', 1086.

³ Michael Blowfield and Alan Murray, *Corporate responsibility* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2011), 42.

⁴ Blowfield and Murray, Corporate responsibility, 7-8.

⁵ For a notable exception, see: Alexander Sedlmaier, *Consumption and Violence: Radical Protest in Cold-War West Germany* (Ann Arbor: Michigan University Press, 2014).

⁶ See, e.g. Rachel Schurman, 'Fighting "Frankenfoods": Industry opportunity structures and the efficacy of the anti-biotech movement in Western Europe', Social Problems, 51 (2004): 243-268; Joseph Luders, 'The Economics of Movement Success: Business Responses to Civil Rights Mobilization', American Journal of Sociology, 111, 4 (2006): 963-98; Brayden King and Sarah A. Soule, 'Social Movements as Extra-Institutional Entrepreneurs: The Effect of Protests on Stock Price Returns', Administrative Science Quarterly, 52, 3 (2007): 413-442; Weber, Klaus, Hayagreeva Rao, and L. G. Thomas, 'From Streets to Suites: How the Anti-Biotech Movement Affected German Pharmaceutical Firms', American Sociological Review, 74, 1 (2009): 106-127; Tim Bartley and Curtis Child, 'Movements, Markets and Fields: The Effects of -Anti-Sweatshop Campaigns on U.S. Firms, 1993-2000', Social Forces, 90, 2 (2011): 425-451; Brayden King, 'The tactical disruptiveness of movements: Sources of market and mediated disruption in corporate boycotts', Social Problems, 48 (2011): 491-517; Mary-Hunter McDonnell and Brayden King, 'Keeping up Appearances: Reputational Threat and Impression Management after Social Movement Boycotts', Administrative Science Quarterly, 58, 3 (2013): 387-419;

⁷ Following Charles Tilly, a campaign is here understood as 'a sustained, coordinated series of episodes involving similar collective claims on similar or identical targets', which establishes a link between different social actors, including a 'group of self-designated claimants, some object(s) of claims, and a public of some kind'. Charles Tilly, *Contentious Performances* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2012), 121, 120.

⁸ Markus Bechthold, 'Die Geschichte des Weltladens. Hintergrund', envangelisch.de, 2016, available at:

https://www.evangelisch.de/inhalte/131204/18-02-2016/geschichte-desweltladens (last visited 26 October 2018).

⁹ Since many exiles from the Global South and their West German allies referred to themselves as 'Third World' activists, I use this term when discussing their groups and activities.

¹⁰ Luders, 'The Economics of Movement Success', 964. See also: McDonnell and King, 'Keeping up Appearances'; Bartley and Child, 'Movements, Markets and Fields'.

¹¹ Luders, 'The Economics of Movement Success', 967.

¹² Luders, 'The Economics of Movement Success', 969.

¹³ Simon Stevens, 'Why South Africa? The Politics of Anti-Apartheid Activism in Britain in the Long 1970s', in Jan Eckel, Samuel Moyn, eds., *The Breakthrough: Human Rights in the 1970s* (Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2014), 204-225, 205.

¹⁴ Detlef Siegfried, 'Aporien des Kulturboycotts: Anti-Apartheid Bewegung, ANC und der Konflikt um Paul Simons Album "Graceland" (1985-1988)', *Zeithistorische Forschungen/Studies in Contemporary History*, 13 (2016): 254-279, 256.

¹⁵ For a detailed discussion of the Cultural Boycott of South Africa, see: Nomazengele A. Mangaliso, 'Cultural Boycotts and Political Change', in Neta C. Crawford, Audie Klotz, eds., *How Sanctions Work: Lessons from South Africa* (London: Macmillan, 1999), 232-243.

¹⁶ Stevens, 'Why South Africa?', 210ff.

¹⁷ Roger Fieldhouse, *Anti-Apartheid: A history of the Movement in Britain. A Study in Pressure Group Politics* (London: The Merlin Press, 2005), 481.

¹⁸ Stevens, 'Why South Africa?', 207.

¹⁹ Quinn Slobodian, *Foreign Front: Third World politics in Sixties West Germany* (Durham: Duke University Press, 2012).

²⁰ Slobodian, Foreign Front, 24.

²¹ As Peter van Dam has shown, anti-colonial struggles in the Global South and Europe's colonial legacy have played a key role in the formation of the Dutch fair trade movement. According to van Dam, 'the rhetoric and repertoire associated with the "far left" was far more popular in the Dutch fair trade movement than in similar movements in West Germany and other European countries. Peter van Dam, 'Moralizing Postcolonial Consumer Society: Fair Trade in the Netherlands, 1964-1997', *IRSH*, 61 (2016), 223-250, 235.

²² Black Artists and Modernism, 'Marlene Smith interviews Gavin Jantjes', available at:

http://www.blackartistsmodernism.co.uk/2016/06/23/marlene-smith-interviews-gavin-jantjes/ (last visited 22 October 2018).

²³ Black Artists and Modernism, 'Marlene Smith interviews Gavin Jantjes'.

²⁴ Jürgen Bacia and Dorothée Leidig, 'Kauft keine Früchte aus Südafrika!': Geschichte der Anti-Apartheid-Bewegung (Frankfurt am Main: Brandes & Apsel, 2008), 11-12.

²⁵ Bacia and Leidig, 'Kauft keine Früchte aus Südafrika!', 35.

²⁶ For more information on Essau du Plessis and the Dutch anti-Apartheid movement in the 1970s, see: Nederlands instituut voor Zuidelijk Afrika, 'webdossier 'Nederland tegen apartheid' - jaren '70', http://www.niza.nl/ (last visited on 4 September 2017).

²⁷ 'The Story of Outspan Oranges in the Netherlands and the Campaign of the Boycott Outspan Action (BOA) as told by Essau du Plessis', available at https://socialhistory.org/sites/default/files/docs/collections/outspan-boaesau.pdf (last visited on 4 September 2018), 6.

²⁸ 'The Story of Outspan Oranges', 8

²⁹ Mara Brede, 'Apartheid tötet – Boykottiert Südafrika. Plakate der westdeutschen Anti-Apartheid Bewegung', *Zeithistorische Forschungen/Studies in Contemporary History*, 13 (2016): 348-359, 354.

³⁰ Sebastian Justke and Sebastian Tripp, 'Ökonomie und Ökumene. Westdeutsche und südafrikanische Kirchen und das Apartheid-System in den 1970er- und 1980er-Jahren', *Zeithistorische Forschungen/Studies in Contemporary History*, 13 (2016): 280-301, 284.

³¹ 'Kap der guten Früchte', *Der Spiegel*, 30 November 1987, available at http://www.spiegel.de/spiegel/print/d-13527698.html (last visited on 4 September 2017.

³² J.F. Kirsten, J. Van Zyl & J. Van Rooyen 'South African Agriculture During the 1980s', *South African Journal of Economic History*, 9, 1 (1994): 19-48, 26.

- ³³ According to the German newsmagazine SPIEGEL, 5 per cent of all citrus fruit grown in South Africa were exported to West Germany, 'Kap der guten Früchte'.
- ³⁴ 'Kap der guten Früchte'.
- ³⁵ Luders, 'The Economics of Movement Success', 968.
- ³⁶ Like the ,Red Army Faction', also known as 'Baader-Meinhof Gang', the Revolutionary Cells were classified as a terrorist organization by the West German government. Between 1973 and 1995, the group carried out more than 180 attacks. Many of these targeted companies and institutions in West Germany that the group deemed responsible for the exploitation and oppression of people in the Global South, e.g. branches of the American company International Telephone & Telegraph (ITT), the Israeli agricultural export company Agrexco, and the consulates of Chile, El Salvador, and Turkey.
- ³⁷ Die Früchte des Zorns (Amsterdam: ID Verlag, 1993), 405.
- ³⁸ Die Früchte des Zorns, 405. All translations from German by the author.
- ³⁹ 'Kap der guten Früchte'
- ⁴⁰ SedImaier, *Consumption and Violence*, 242.
- ⁴¹ 'RaRa stak brand pand Makro aan', *Reformatorisch Dagblad*, 18 December 1986.
- ⁴² Bacia and Leidig, *Kauft keine Früchte aus Südafrika!*, 141, 142-43.
- ⁴³ Die Früchte des Zorns, 399.
- 44 Bacia and Leidig, Kauft keine Früchte aus Südafrika!, 142.
- ⁴⁵ Knud Andresen 'Moralische Ökonomie. Bundesdeutsche Automobilunternehmen und Apartheid', *Zeithistorische*

Forschungen/Studies in Contemporary History, 13 (2016): 231-253, 233-34...

- ⁴⁶ According to the journalists Birgit Morgenrath and Gottfried Wellmer, the market share in this segment in the mid-1980s was 45 per cent. Birgit Morgenrath and Gottfried Wellmer, *Deutsches Kapital am Kap: Kollaboration mit dem Apartheidregime* (Hamburg: Edition Nautilus, 2003), 74.
- ⁴⁷ Die Früchte des Zorns, 401.
- ⁴⁸ Morgenrath and Wellmer, *Deutsches Kapital am Kap,* 75.
- ⁴⁹ Morgenrath and Wellmer, *Deutsches Kapital am Kap*, 77.
- ⁵⁰ McDonnell and King, 'Keeping up Appearances', 388.
- ⁵¹ Claudius Wenzel, Südafrika-Politik der Bundesrepublik Deutschland, 1982-1992: Politik gegen Apartheid? (Wiesbaden: Deutscher Universitäts Verlag, 1994), 159.
- ⁵² Wenzel, Südafrika-Politik der Bundesrepublik Deutschland, 163.
- ⁵³ Mercedes Benz South Africa, 'Social Responsibility', 2018, available at http://www.mercedes-benzsa.co.za/corporate-social-responsibility/ (last visited 24 October 2018).
- ⁵⁴ Christa Stolle, 'Freiwild in der Freihandelszone', *die tageszeitung*, 22 December 1986
- 55 Ibid.
- ⁵⁶ Adler in: Ute Kosczy, Christa Stolle, and Jai Sin Pak, 'Die Bescheidenheit ist vorbei. Koreanische Frauen wehren sich gegen Ausbeutung und ungerechte Weltwirtschaftsstrukturen. Das Beispiel Flair Fashion/Adler', (Frankfurt: Entwicklungspolitischer Informationsdienst des Evangelischen Pressedienstes, 1988), 74
- ⁵⁷ Stolle, 'Freiwild in der Freihandelszone'.
- ⁵⁸ Kosczy et al, 'Die Bescheidenheit ist vorbei', 61.
- ⁵⁹ Ibid.

⁶⁰ Sirin Sung, 'Women Reconciling Paid and Unpaid Work in a Confucian Welfare State: The Case of South Korea', *Social Policy & Administration*, 37 (2003), 342-60, 345.

- ⁶¹ Stephanie Seguino, 'Gender Wage Inequality and Export-Led Growth in South Korea', Journal of Development Studies, 34 (1997), 102-32, 106.
- ⁶³ Kosczy et al, 'Die Bescheidenheit ist vorbei', 6.
- ⁶⁴ Kosczy et al, 'Die Bescheidenheit ist vorbei', 2.
- ⁶⁵ Kosczy et al, 'Die Bescheidenheit ist vorbei', 24.
- ⁶⁶ Kosczy et al, 'Die Bescheidenheit ist vorbei', 72.
- ⁶⁷ Kosczy et al, 'Die Bescheidenheit ist vorbei', 61.
- ⁶⁸ Kosczy et al, 'Die Bescheidenheit ist vorbei', 61.
- ⁶⁹ Founded by a group of women in Hamburg in 1981, the women's rights organisation 'Terre des Femmes' seeks to support girls and women 'by means of education and advocacy, campaigning and lobbying, international networking, and individual personal assistance'. Terre des Femmes, 'About Us', https://www.frauenrechte.de/online/en/about-us (last visited 26 October 2018).
- ⁷⁰ Kosczy et al, 'Die Bescheidenheit ist vorbei', 56.
- ⁷¹ The Red Zora formed in the mid-1970s as a feminist grouping within the Revolutionary Cells and split off from the group in 1984 to form an independent women's guerrilla. Between 1977 and 1988, the Red Zora claimed responsibility for forty-five arson attacks and bombings, most of which took place in the 1980s, and a few more followed in the 1990s. Many of these attacks adopted central topics in the German women's movement, including abortion, sexual exploitation, trafficking, and genetic engineering. The RZ claimed that the struggle against patriarchal oppression was inextricably linked with the struggle against imperialism, racism, classism, and other forms of dominance and oppression.
- ⁷² Former member of the Red Zora in interview with the author on 17 August 2012.
- ⁷³ 'Die "Rote Zora" bezichtigt sich der Anschläge auf Adler', *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung*, 18 August 1987.
- ⁷⁴ 'Adler- Anschlag per Feuerzeug', *die tageszeitung*, 24 September 1987.
- ⁷⁵ 'Neuer Anschlag auf eine Filiale von Adler in Berlin', *Neue Züricher Zeitung*, 14 September 1987.
- ⁷⁶ Kosczy et al., 'Die Bescheidenheit ist vorbei', 97.
- ⁷⁷ Christa Wichterich, 'Einen Bärendienst erwiesen', *die tageszeitung*, 21 September 1987.
- ⁷⁸ Wichterich, 'Einen Bärendienst erwiesen'.
- ⁷⁹ 'Bärendienst für wen?' die tageszeitung, 8 October 1987.
- ⁸⁰ 'Zora', die tageszeitung, 30 September 1987
- ⁸¹ 'Adler sucht in Südkorea Partner', *Frankfurter Rundschau*, 24 March 1988.
- 82 Walter Keller, 'Firma Adler sucht Schie β -Personal', *die tageszeitung*, 18 August 1987.
- ⁸³ Luders, 'The Economics of Movement Success', 968.
- ⁸⁴ http://www.adlermode-unternehmen.com/unternehmen/historie/ (last visited on 4 September 2017).
- ⁸⁵ http://www.adlermode-unternehmen.com/nachhaltigkeit/fairtrade/ (last visited on 4 September 2017).
- ⁸⁶ Adler, 'Sustainability Report 2017', http://www.adlermode-unternehmen.com/en/substainability/sustainability/ (last visited 25 October 2018), 26.
- ⁸⁷ McDonnell and King, 'Keeping up Appearances', 391. See also: Pamelae Oliver and Gregorym Maney, 'Political processes and local newspaper

coverage of protest events: From selection bias to triadic interactions', *American Journal of Sociology*, 106, 2 (2000): 463-505; Bradley King, 'A political mediation model of corporate response to social movement activism', *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 53 (2008): 395–421.

⁸⁸ King, 'A political mediation model for corporate response to social movement activism, 413.

⁸⁹ Mercedes Benz South Africa, 'History', 2018, available at http://www.mercedes-benzsa.co.za/corporate-profile/history/ (last visited 26 October 2018).

⁹⁰ Wenzel, Südafrika-Politik der Bundesrepublik Deutschland, 63.

⁹¹ Wenzel, *Südafrika-Politik der Bundesrepublik Deutschland,* 68.